ANNUAL PARISH MEETING  -  MAY 2012

Chairman of Arne Parish Council’s Report

I am delighted to start this meeting by announcing that Awards For All has granted us the additional £6000 needed for the concrete path around Hayricks and so this should be in place very shortly.

We started the year with a very full meeting of people concerned about the proposed planning application to extend the clay mining in bordering Parishes.  Although not in our Parish, we experience the same traffic on our rural roads and we alerted Dorset County Council planning and highways officers to the impact of such large vehicles in our country lanes.  Since then, following discussions at our Liaison group Imerys has supported the suggestion of a one way system and other improvements, and we hope these will come into force to help local residents. Our liaison group is now meeting regularly and notice of our concerns is being taken including clear instructions to lorry drivers to observe the countryside code. This has enabled us to spread the word to other hauliers, including Andrew Plant Hire and Milton Sand and Gravel. Stuart Knott is here from Imerys this evening to both inform us and take away our views. We recollect that Imreys is an important economic factor in our Parish.

Concern was also expressed early in the year at the state of the Ridge Engine Shed, especially considering it is a Grade II listed building but there has been no maintenance on the building.  Michael Frenchman volunteered to undertake discussions with the landowners to try and see what future this building will have and at the present time and he tells us talks are still ongoing.  We hope this piece of local heritage can be saved.

After a somewhat dodgy start, our new contractors are now keeping the open spaces and village green in a very tidy order.  They have undertaken extra works on our behalf such as extra cuts on the Worgret roundabout, cutting back on the towpath in the growing season and creating a wildflower area along FP1.  Local Stoborough Meadow residents contributed to the cost of having an oak bench put near the wildflower area.  Dorset Works Organisation has also undertaken to keep the triangle of area in Barnhill Road round the Parish notice board tidy.  The Blue Pool roundabout is being tended by a company in Furzebrook Road, Green Thumb, at no cost to the Parish.  We are grateful for their generosity and time.

During this year, we have been active in supplying further equipment at The Hayricks to keep the youngsters amused and busy throughout the school holidays.  This recreation area is much appreciated by all in the Parish for creating a safe family environment.  A kicking wall with basket hoop was installed at the request of some schoolchildren and their parents and the toddlers’ area had to have maintenance on some equipment to make it safe.  A project we undertook this year was the replacement of the hoggin path with a 2m wide cement path so that those wishing to ride a bike, skateboard or roller blades can do so without hindering people pushing prams or wheelchairs.  It is hoped that this new surface will encourage the youngsters off the streets to play in The Hayricks and that our patient contractor will be able to install it with a minimum of delay.  

Stoborough Green residents and the Parish Council joined forces to complain again about the state of the estate roads and especially in the light of surrounding roads being resurfaced unnecessarily; County Council maintained this was cosmetic work and therefore of low priority.  However, later in the year, a cancellation of some work meant that the Stoborough Green roads were finally given a surface dressing.  This has made a tremendous improvement to the appearance of the estate.

County Council began replacing the street lights throughout the Parish and installed lower lights along Corfe Road as this is no longer an A road.  However, this project was not welcomed by all and a survey was conducted to gain the views of everyone in the settlement.  The overall majority were happy for the lights to be replaced but equally looked forward to having them turned off at midnight until 5am once County Council began this scheme.  

There was some confusion and great anxiety over sites being proposed for Gypsy and Travellers’ use in that the consultants were looking at land offered up for housing development by landowners and there was a site identified in Ridge by Baker Associates.  Once the landowner realised what the land was being considered for he objected vigorously to the District Council.  The proposed Sunnyside location was in Lytchett Matravers and not Ridge.  In the end, two sites in Swanage and one at Wool have been put forward for consideration but if they are not acceptable, the original and any new sites will be looked at again.  We are asked again to identify new sites and this is ongoing.

The Parish Council was informed that two areas in the Parish were being considered for mitigation sites to offset the impact of the Wareham Town development on nearby heathland and reserves.  The land was to be in the same ownership of the land being developed.  Members raised concerns on behalf of the local farming families and suggested alternative sites in the same ownership.  The sites were put in the Core Strategy which was then submitted for inspection by a Planning Inquiry Inspector on behalf of the government.  The Parish Council objected to the sites and District Council has decided that mitigation sites did not have to be in the same ownership as the development land.  Hopefully this will prove to be a get out clause for the Holme Lane and Nutcrack Lane sites. As I will report later in this meeting Nutcrack Lane is most unlikely to be considered further but Holme Lane is now being considered as an even bigger Strategic SANG

There have been some important consultations taking place as well as the Core Strategy.  The redrawing of the Stoborough Conservation boundaries was opposed as was the changing of Ward boundaries leading to an increase in the number of district councillors.  District Councillors reversed their original decision on keeping the election process by thirds as it impacted on the Ward boundaries and has now resolved to have all out elections starting in 2015.  Recently some of the parish councillors attended a consultation on the proposed changes in the planning process and these views have now been taken into consideration.

Parish Councillors also represent the Parish Council on other bodies such as The Hayricks Committee, Dorset Association for Parish & Town Councils, Purbeck Transport Action Group, Wareham & District Development Trust, Perenco Liaison Committee, Imerys Liaison Group, Wareham Burial Joint Committee and both Furzebrook and Stoborough Village Hall Committees.  Mrs Vivienne Ward is our Flood Officer and is working on a Parish Flood Plan for emergencies in partnership with the Environment Agency.  The Parish Council often work alongside partners to achieve objectives that would benefit the local community and the most recent one involves the towpath or FP20 from South Bridge to Redcliffe.  WDDT, the Environment Agency, Rights of Way, Parish Council and local volunteers are working on resurfacing the footpath to make it available to those with some mobility problems.  A local resident has persuaded a sand and gravel company to donate 40 tons of gravel to resurface the Stoborough Village Hall car park; the Young Farmers have volunteered to level the material.  The Young Farmers have also re-fenced the village green whilst the Parish Council has purchased the materials.

 A new notice board has been installed at Sunnyside in Ridge after local residents requested it, benches were re-varnished at The Hayricks after comments were made on their appearance, an extra pole for the speed camera was installed by the garage after concerns were expressed about speeding traffic entering the village, and finally grit bins were purchased, filled and placed in key areas after residents asked for them.  

We have been saddened by the sudden and unexpected death of one of our longest serving parish councillors, Ted Crumpler.  The Mayor of Stoborough will be sorely missed as his local knowledge and recall of events were legendary and much depended on. We also lost one of our parish councillors, Jon Barnes, due to his commitment with the local scouts.  He resigned but offered to continue to help where he could as a volunteer.  We were happy to nominate Jon as our Volunteer of the Year for his work with the scouts.  An election was called and we welcome a new councillor to our midst, Mr Ray Scragg.  This is a good moment to remind all Councillors that in order to help members carry out their duties, training is offered by DAPTC as well as the District Council which gives the background and knowledge to contribute to the community. Please remember that all of the parish councillors give their time freely and at no cost to the Parish.

Finally my sincere thanks to my fellow Councillors for their hard work during the year, to the members of the public who attend our meetings and support us and, as I retire as Chairman, I would like to say a special thank you to our Clerk without whom we should all flounder. 
Bridget Kenward
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